
Summer has certainly arrived - bringing hot weather, wildfire smoke and a Fire Ban to our part of Ontario. My 

summer message is a “Thank You” card to the community. First and foremost, I want to thank our residents 

and visitors alike for their compliance to the Restricted Fire Zone designation in our municipality. We all look 

forward to good times around our summer campfires, lets hope we might have that chance when conditions 

improve. 

Head, Clara, and Maria began summer festivities with the June “Jazaar” on Saturday June 3rd. It was wonder-

ful to see so many people out enjoying the day. This event is solely organized by HCM Library volunteers to 

raise money for, and awareness of our public library. I would to acknowledge and thank the volunteers who 

make this fundraiser the success it is, they are as follows: Cathy Sutherland, Marlene Gibson, Fran Kelly-

Chamberlain, Nancy Voros, Gay Baribeau, Mark Acre, June Vaughan, Jim Gibson, Diane Murphy, Sue Giroux, 

Sue Elliott, Claudia (Giroux) Pkioj, Debbie Froehlich, Naomi and David Balla-Boudreau, John Beesley, Bev 

Ruhnke and Ken Giroux. High school students also volunteered their time and gained community service 

hours - many thanks to Penelope Goddard, Emerald Essex, Daniel Pomeranian and Brynn Ezerins. With the 

help of these volunteers this event raised $2000 for our library. 

June “Jazaar” is also a time for me to meet and greet. I was pleased to distribute pumpkin seeds for the sec-

ond year to the children who accepted the “Mayor’s Challenge.” This challenge is to grow their own Jack-o-

Lantern for Halloween. I look forward to reporting on their successes in our Fall newsletter. I must also 

acknowledge the generosity of many visitors to my table who donated to the North Renfrew Family Services. 

You may have noticed the planters around the municipal building, this also happens because of our volun-

teers. Many thanks to June Vaughan and Councillor Dowser for spearheading this initiative. Thanks also go 

out to the volunteer planters: Diane Foreman, Jim Gibson, John Beesley, Sue Giroux and Councillor Fran Kelly-

Chamberlain! 

Canada Day was celebrated at Old Mackey Park with a fireworks display organized by Councillor Chris Dowser 

with help from one of our summer campers, Norm Baker. Thank you so much for making this happen! There 

were approximately 50 attendees on shore and 30 to 40 in boats this year. 

I would be remiss if I neglected to thank our staff for their hard work and dedication. Our Municipal Adminis-

trator (also the Clerk-Treasurer) Crystal Fischer, Stephany Rauche, Administrative Assistant and part-time Of-

fice Assistant Lexi Rivet provide prompt, and respectful service to our community and beyond. Jesse Gagnon, 

Public Works Lead and Kasey Elliott, Waste Disposal Attendant/Public Works Assistant are instrumental in 

maintaining our public assets to a high standard. Our Chief Building Official (CBO) Robert Labre provides guid-

ance and sound advice on the rules and regulations concerning new builds and renovations. Thank you all for 

your continued attention to the needs of our area! 
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MAYOR’S MESSAGE CONTINUED 

On May 30th our municipality celebrated Bill Donnelly’s well-deserved retire-

ment. It was an honour to celebrate and thank Bill for his years of dedication to 

HCM! He will certainly be missed at our disposal sites; however, he will be 

watching out for us in his new retirement chair as we pass by his home. 

Finally, I would like to welcome our summer students: Ricki Patel is back with us 

again this year in a new role as Office Assistant and Cameron Rabishaw has re-

turned to work as the Public Works Labourer Assistant after a year’s absence. I 

hope you both enjoy your summer employment. 

I wish a safe and happy summer for all! 

Mayor Debbi Grills 

Community Updates and Reminders 

PROPERTY TAX BILLS 

Final property tax bills were issued the first week of July. This first installment is due July 31st and the second 

installment is due October 31st. Payments can  be made via e-transfer to payments@headclaramaria.ca, over 

the phone with a credit card, or in the office by cheque, debit/credit or cash. Cheques can be mailed to 15 Town-

ship Hall Road, Stonecliffe ON K0J 2K0. Please do not send  cash via regular mail. Customers of Scotiabank can 

also add the municipality as a payee and make their property tax payments through their financial institution. 

*Please note, ensure property information (roll 

number and address) is submitted with your pay-

ment regardless of the method so that your pay-

ment can be applied to the proper account.  

Did you know that the municipality collects proper-

ty taxes on behalf of the County of Renfrew and 

School Boards? For every dollar collected in 2023 

for property taxes,  only 28% stays within the mu-

nicipality; 52% is remitted to the County of Ren-

frew and 20% is remitted to the School Boards.  

 

BUILDING PERMITS 

A building permit gives you legal authorization to start construction of a building project in accordance with ap-

proved drawings and specifications. Building permits are issued by the Township through it’s CBO and are re-

viewed for compliance with the Ontario Building Code, the Municipal Zoning by-law, Building by-law and other 

applicable provincial, county and municipal regulations. Building permits are necessary to ensure that zoning 

requirements, fire and structural safety standards as well as other building standards are met. Please contact 

Robert Labre, CBO or visit the municipal website before beginning any new renovation projects to see if a build-

ing permit is required. 

 

May 27th Hazardous Waste Day in 

HCM and last day of work for Bill!     

Many thanks Bill - from all of us! 



COUNTY OF RENFREW PLANNING OFFICE HOURS 

County of Renfrew Planning Staff will be at the municipal office on September 13th from 9:00 am until 3:00 pm. 

Appointments are recommended and are available in our hour increments starting at 9:00 am. Walk-ins are wel-

come, however you may have to wait if the Planner is in a previously scheduled meeting. 

Please call the municipal office to schedule your appointment. 

BURN PERMITS 

As of April 1st each year, a burn permit is required for anyone planning  to  burn brush, grass etc. on your property. 

This excludes small campfires. The municipality has implemented a seasonal permit system which requires the 

property owner to come to the municipal office and fill out an application. The cost is $5 and is valid for the whole 

season; April 1– October 31. Once you have your permit, all you have to do follow rules in burn permit and call or 

email the office when you are burning so that we can inform the Ministry of Natural Resources and Forestry; 

which is a component of our annual agreement.   

LENDING HUB 

The Recreation Equipment Lending Hub is open for the season! Contact the municipal office to reserve a variety 

of recreation equipment including: 

· Kayaks—kids and adult sizes  

· Stand Up Paddleboards—kids and adult sizes  

· Life Jackets - of all sizes  

· Bicycles and Helmets - of all sizes  

· Badminton/ Volley Ball Net Set 

· Golf Clubs  

Pick up and drop off times are limited to Monday and Fri-

day during regular office hours.  

A $5.00 per day late fee is applicable for items that are not 

returned on time. You must be a residents to borrow equip-

ment and it must stay within municipal boundaries for the 

duration of the loan. If you wish to secure equipment for a 

specific timeframe, please contact the municipal office 

early to avoid disappointment  

NEW HORIZONS FOR SENIORS PROGRAM 

The Municipality was successful in obtaining funding for a 

Seniors/ Intergenerational Program through the New Hori-

zons for Seniors Program. To date, the program has of-

fered Yoga with Kim Knight and a Planter Workshop. Thank 

you to Kim for coming to the Community Centre to encour-

age ease of movement, range of motion and better breath-

ing for more vitality! Thank you to June Vaughan for spear-

heading the Planter Workshop along with volunteers Sue 

Giroux, Diane Foreman, John Beesley, and Councillors Kelly-Chamberlain and Dowser for making the Community 

Centre a little brighter! A variety of events are coming up; please keep an eye out for advertising. If you would like 

to be added to the community email list to receive more information about upcoming events, or have suggestions 

of events you would like to see through the program, please contact the municipal office. 

 



STRATEGIC PLANNING 

Council is preparing to create an Action Plan 

contained within the 2022-2026 Strategic 

Plan, and there is still an opportunity for the 

public to submit their input. Council resumes 

regular monthly meetings in August, and any 

additional input received by August ____ will be 

included in Council’s package for their consid-

eration. Please email clerk@headclaramaria.ca 

if you are interested in submitting feedback, 

including the previously circulated Strategic 

Planning Questionnaire, or stop by the munici-

pal office with a letter or to fill out a hard copy 

of the survey. 

STREETLIGHTS 

Staff and Council are continuing to work to-

wards installation of streetlights at the inter-

sections of municipal roads and Highway 17 at 

five to six locations in the municipality. There 

have been delays in the permitting process 

with staff shortages seen at the Ministry of 

Transportation, however, Staff are continuing 

to work with the Ministry of Transportation, Hy-

dro One and local contractors to see the pro-

ject through to completion.  

COMMUNITY PANTRY 

Council approved the purchase of a Community 

Pantry in order to help food security for resi-

dents in the municipality. This will work in conjunction with the Community Garden that is located by the natural 

playground at the Community Centre in Stonecliffe. Thanks to Councillor Dowser, vegetables are currently grow-

ing in the garden that will be transferred to the Pantry once ready. All residents are able to contribute to, or take 

from, the Community Pantry. It will be located outside the front door of the municipal office in the fall.  

LACROIX PARK 

 Stop by LaCroix Park in Deux Rivieres to see the newly installed playground! Kids can 

now enjoy a new slide and sensory games.  

RECREATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

The Recreation Advisory Committee is seeking volunteer members to serve on the 

committee. If you are looking for an active way to contribute to your community by 

helping to plan and execute events and fundraising efforts for the municipality, the 

Recreation Advisory Committee is a great opportunity. Meetings are typically sched-

uled once per month. The Terms of Reference can be viewed on the municipal web-

site at Terms of Reference (townshipsofheadclaramaria.ca). 

 

https://townshipsofheadclaramaria.ca/download.php?dl=YToyOntzOjI6ImlkIjtzOjM6IjMwOCI7czozOiJrZXkiO2k6MTt9


The Head Clara & Maria Public Library would like to thank all of our volunteers as well as everyone who 

attended 2023 June Jazaar; thank you for supporting our library! We would also like to say a big Thank 

You to Catherine Sutherland for all time and effort she puts into organizing and executing the event. 

THANK YOU! 

We would like to remind all library users that the library is open to the public every weekday from 8:30 

am to 4:00 pm and can be accessed through the office entrance. For anyone that has any questions, 

requires assistance using the library, or is interested in opening an account the librarian is now in the 

library every Tuesday and is happy to help! 

Students who are interested in getting volunteer hours please contact our Librarian. We are planning 

on re-labeling and sorting the children’s section over the summer and could really use some assis-

tance. If you are interested please reach out to hcmlibra13@gmail.com 

Also we just want to remind everyone that our adopt an author fundraiser is still ongoing! 

Checkout the Head, Clara & Maria Public Library Facebook page for regular updates on new books that 

become available. 

   HCM Public Library  

mailto:hcmlibra13@gmail.com


Waste Management 

All waste within the municipality must be properly disposed of. The Collection and Landfill Schedules are listed 

below. By-law 2022-12 being a by-law to regulate the collection, removal and disposal of solid waste in Head, 

Clara and Maria provides a list of fines associated with improper disposal of waste under “Schedule N”. The 

waste disposal bins that are located at the municipal parks and boat launches are not intended to accommo-

date dumping of household waste; it is for transient garbage only. When bags of household waste are disposed 

of in the bins, there is no room for those who are enjoying the parks and boat launches to properly dispose their 

garbage and the overflow of waste often ends up in the parks, boat launches and in the water before Staff return 

to work over the weekend. Please ensure waste is either set out for curbside collection, or delivered to the land-

fill sites, during the times listed below to keep the community clean! 

Landfill Hours of Operation 

Bissett Creek Site    

Tuesday 12:30 pm - 3:30 pm 

Saturday 12:45 - 3:45 pm 

Located on Bissett Creek Road 

 

Stonecliffe Site 

Thursday  12:45 pm - 4:15 pm 

Saturday 8:30 am - 12:00 pm 

Located on Kenny Road 

Collection Days and Times 

Deux Rivieres  (garbage and recycling)  

Tuesday 10:00 am - 11:00 am 

 
Bissett Creek  (garbage and recycling) 

Tuesday 11:30 am - 12:00 noon 

 
Stonecliffe  

Thursday 11:00 am - 12:00 noon 

 
Mackey  

Thursday 9:00 am - 11:00 am 

* Estimated times; please ensure your 

waste is out for pick up by 8:00 am to 

ensure collection.  

Recycling Dates  

(Stonecliffe and Mackey) 

2023 

July 24 

August 9, 21 

September 6, 18 

October 2, 16, 30 

November 13, 27 

December 11, 27  

Recycling materials in Head, Clara and Maria are sorted according to the re-

quirements of Ottawa Valley Waste Recovery Centre (OVWRC), as the municipal-

ity’s recycling processing centre. Recycling needs to be sorted as per the guide 

in order to properly process the materials and reduce the amount of contamina-

tion within the materials that would, as a result, have to be landfilled. If OVWRC 

receives contaminated material from the municipality, they may issue fines, 

penalties and can even discontinue service. In order to avoid this issue, if recy-

cling is not properly sorted, it will be refused at the curb and/or the landfill. If 

you have any questions or concerns about sorting recycling materials, please 

contact the municipal office.  



Hazard Information 
Extreme heat can make you sick with: 

• heat stroke 

• heat rash 

• heat cramps 

 

Safety Tips 
If you feel dizzy, weak or overheated: 

• go to a cool place 

• sit or lie down 

• drink water 

• wash your face with cool water 

If you don't feel better soon, seek medical help immediately 
 

If you are indoors: 
• stay indoors to limit sun exposure 

• take frequent cool showers or baths 

• stay on lower floors if there’s no air conditioning 

• drink water and eat light, regular meals — avoid using 

salt 
 

If you are outdoors: 
• spend the hottest part of the day in air conditioned pub-

lic buildings (e.g., mall, library, cooling station) 

• drink water every 15 to 20 minutes even if you aren't 

thirsty 

• dress in light-coloured, loose-fitting clothing covering as 

much of your skin as possible 

• wear a wide-brimmed hat to protect your face 

• wear full UVA and UVB protection sunglasses 

• apply sunscreen with SPF 15 or higher 20 minutes be-

fore going outside 

• apply lip balm with an SPF 15 or higher 
 

Prepare Now 
Take the following steps so you and your family are pre-

pared in the event of an emergency: 

• cover windows that receive morning or afternoon sun 

with drapes, shades or awnings 

• include extra water, sunscreen and sunglasses (with 

full UVA and UVB protection) in your emergency survival 

kit 

Extreme Heat 

Extreme heat can be dangerous for everyone, but people who work outdoors, the elderly, some people 

with disabilities, and children, particularly infants, are more vulnerable. 

Emergency Preparedness 



United Townships of Head, Clara & Maria 

Mayor Debbi Grills  

613-586-1904 

d.grills@headclaramaria.ca 

Chris Dowser 

613-586-9218 

c.dowser@headclaramaria.ca 

Fran Kelly-Chamberlain 

613-586-1942 

f.kelly-chamberlain@headclaramaria.ca 

Karen LeClerc 

613-585-3524 

k.leclerc@headclaramaria.ca 

Rachel Richer 

226-373-4674 

 r.richer@headclaramaria.ca 

Council Contacts 

A Natural Playground 

Phone: 613-586-2526    

Fax: 613-586-2596 

 

15 Township Hall Road 

Stonecliffe ON  K0J 2K0 

 

admin@headclaramaria.ca (Stephany) 

We’re on the web!  

townshipsofheadclaramaria.ca 

HCM Mission: At your service; working effec-

tively to bring together people, partnerships 

and potential for a strong, connected       

community.  

HCM Vision: Providing a healthy, connected 

and sustainable community teeming with 

possibilities for our citizens now and into the 

future.  

2023 Council Meeting Schedule 

Saturday August  26 - 1:00 pm  

Thursday September 21 - 2:00 pm 

Thursday October 19 - 2:00 pm 

Thursday November 16 - 2:00 pm 

Thursday December 21 - 2:00 pm 


